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When my daughter Hannah was little, she loved the color purple. Whose favorite color is purple? 
Show of hands. Excellent, me too. But, I’m not sure that anyone here loves purple quite as much 
as Hannah when she was little kid. She wanted - no, she needed -  to wear purple every day. It 
couldn’t just be her shirt. It had to be her pants, her socks, her shoes, even her underwear. Now, 
when a small child has a strong desire, this makes life hell for the parents. Usually my wife 
Hilary and I succeeded in getting her into a clean - or mostly clean - full set of clothes in lilac, 
mauve, plum and lavender. Off she would toddle to daycare, a little grape-colored bundle of joy. 
 
One day, we just got overwhelmed. Who knows what happened - perhaps Hannah had gone 
outside in the rain and gotten her one remaining purple outfit soaked. Maybe we had miscounted 
the number of shirts remaining. Whatever it was, there came a day when there was no more 
purple to wear. We proposed to Hannah that she wear another color, but that was not acceptable. 
Instead, she offered a counterproposal: she did not have to wear purple clothes to school. Indeed, 
she did not need to wear clothes to school at all.  
 
We said no, and at that point Hannah asked the central question of this story: Why? Why can’t I 
go naked to school? Well, Because otherwise you’ll be cold. Why? Because people don’t have 
fur like other animals anymore. Why? Because we lost it as we evolved? Why? Umm, because 
we did not need it anymore? Why? Because we were warmer because we invented fire. Why? To 
keep other animals away. Why? So we were not eaten? Why? Because creatures want to survive. 
Why? Because life is precious. Why? Uh, because it just is? At this point, Hilary and I were 
exhausted. Also, I should note that my theory about why we lost our fur is only one theory, and a 
little research tells me it isn’t the most likely one. Hey, it was the best I could do at the time. 
 
When you ask yourself “why” over and over again, where do you arrive? I mean you, 
specifically, you, as an individual person. What is your final answer, the reply when you can’t 
make any more replies, the response just before “just because”? Your answer matters because 
your final answer likely represents some of your core values. That matters, because your core 
values might not match someone else’s core values. Your self-evident truth might not be my self-
evident truth. If your central claim about the world and my central claim about the world do not 
agree, perhaps we are going to end up in conflict.  
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At this point, I want to pause to thank Mr. Roach. Tad, thank you both for your thoughtful 
introduction and for the invitation to share this time with the community today. I also want to 
thank all of you for the gift of your time and attention. My wife often reminds me that all school 
gatherings are particularly high stakes moments for a school. Consider the person hours 
represented by having all 400 of us gathered in one place. So today I want to work with you on a 
question central to both your life here at SAS and to the human condition. We arrive at that 
question through the why game, through identifying our most tightly held beliefs, and through 
discovering that others possess different core values. What is this question that I think important 
enough to ask us to spend 400 person hours on? The question is: How can we get along? 
 
 
Oh crud, I hear you saying. I’ve heard this talk before. It was a Torah talk at your synagogue, or 
a talk from your middle school vice-principal. We learn we are supposed to be nice to each other. 
Now don’t get me wrong - I do think you should be nice to others - or be kind to others, which is 
a bit different. But that’s not the goal of my exploring this question with you today. Rather, In 
this talk I hope we can do three things. First, I want us to investigate ways we might identify 
some of our own and others’ core values. Second, I’ll ask us reflect briefly on why a diversity of 
values might benefit us and our communities. Third and most importantly I’d like us to ask how 
we may live together in peace as a school, or as a nation, or as a world, while still taking 
seriously that we may disagree on some fundamentals. 
 
Throughout, I will also use ideas that could only have come to our contemporary world through 
the efforts of scholars. An urge to seek the ethical path is only effective if it is paired with a 
sharply honed critical faculty. To put this another way: A good heart is essential, but it is also 
important to pair it with a good head. This may be one way of interpreting our school motto, 
Faith and Learning. At the beginning of our academic work together this year, I can think of no 
better way to frame our efforts than to commit them to a meaningful goal. 
 
As a base for this intellectual exploration, let’s take it back to our experiences in the here and 
now. How can we identify some of our own and others core values? Please raise your hand if 
you have written a goal statement in the last few weeks. Keep them up. Now raise your hand if 
you have discussed your hopes for 2019-2020 with a parent, a coach, a teacher, an advisor or 
another trusted adult. Raise your hand if you have written to your advisor about your aims for 
this year. Please raise your hand if you have written a philosophy of instruction. Finally, raise 
your hand if you have thought to yourself about what you want to accomplish at St. Andrew’s in 
the coming months. Thank you, you may put your hands down. So, it seems that many of us have 
considered our goals. Indeed, even as you sit here you might have a to-do list running through 
your head linked to some of these goals. 
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Remember little purple Hannah with not enough purple? I’m going to ask you to play the same 
“why” game she played. As you recall, she began with the question of “Why do I need to wear 
clothes in public?” For you, you can begin with something on your to-do list, and ask why you 
need to do that. It could be the homework that is on your mind or the lesson plans you need to 
prepare. Let me offer an example involving Alex, a fictional first-year student at St. Andrew’s. 
Let’s say Alex’s goal for tonight is to write a summary of the scientific method. Why? Alex 
wants to have a solid understanding of the method for the class meeting. Why? To build a strong 
base for the rest of the biology course. Why? To be able to use those skills in chemistry, physics, 
and senior science classes. Why? To have the ability to think critically in college classes, in 
science and math but also in humanities and social sciences. Why? To contribute to the welfare 
of humanity in a chosen profession, as a volunteer and as a voting citizen. Why? And here Alex 
pauses. Because it is good to contribute to the welfare of others. Why? It just is. It is inherently 
good, Alex thinks. Here, our fictional student has come to a, perhaps the, core value Alex holds. 
 
So now, on your own, with the paper in front of you, I’ll ask you to please play the “why?” game 
until you get back to a point where you can’t ask another why. Don’t worry - you won’t have to 
share this with anyone else; it is for your own self-reflection and you will use it again later in this 
talk. Start with any immediate, short term goal you have - let’s say something you want to 
accomplish within the next week at the most. Now, when you get to the end, you’ll know the 
final answer because it just loops around on itself. So for example, When Alex got to the 
“inherently good” point in my example, some might instead answer “because Jesus commands us 
to love our neighbors as ourselves.” Why? Well, maybe you could push it one more step and say 
something like “Because God is love,” but at this point I think - and I could be wrong, perhaps 
you can think of another step - you might just get to “Because God is.” Others might answer 
“because I want to live in the kind of world where people act in this way” or “because I want my 
future children to be happy” and the next answer would be “Because I just do!” So let’s take 
three minutes to do this now. Go! 
 
OK, set that aside; I’ll ask you to come back and reflect on it more later. Now I want to tell you a 
story of my asking very different people these kinds of questions. A few years ago thanks to St. 
Andrew’s I lived in Jerusalem on my sabbatical. I was awarded a fellowship by the Fulbright 
Program supporting teachers who want to research some aspect of pedagogy, some part of 
teaching. As Mr. Roach mentioned I teach religion and philosophy, and I absolutely love talking 
with other religion teachers. In Israel and the Palestinian Territories I interviewed many religion, 
philosophy, history and civics teachers, anyone who taught about religion. My study was what is 
called qualitative research, a mix of the scientific method you are learning in your math and 
science classes and the sociological analysis you are learning in your history, English and 
religion classes. I asked each teacher: why do you teach religion? As you can imagine, this 
question led many of them to reflect on their core values. Jerusalem and the surrounding lands 
are a particularly interesting place to ask these questions becuase it is a major holy site for three 
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of the world’s religions: Judaism, Christianity and Islam. In the modern era, it is also a place 
over which Jewish Israelis and Muslim and Christian Palestinians struggle for control.  
 
The teachers’ answers were fascinating. Almost every teacher said they wanted to help their 
students develop a good moral system, a positive morality. Whether they were teaching history 
in a non-religious Jewish school or Islam in a highly religious Muslim school, whether they were 
themselves a Christian priest, a Jewish rabbi, a Muslim imam, or an atheist, they almost all cited 
“positive morality” as their most common and most important reason for teaching. Positive 
morality. So they appear to share a goal, if not core values. But remember, this is an area where 
Jewish Israelis and Palestinian Muslims and Christians are in conflict. So if positive morality 
was a shared goal of all these teachers, why were their students going out and fighting one 
another? Store that question away - we are still in part one. When we get to part three we will 
return to the question of my interviews in Israel and the Palestinian Territories, and an idea about 
reducing conflict.  
 
Reach into your pocket and pull out your “chain of goals” paper. Now imagine what might be on 
other people’s papers. No need to share them, but just imagine. The diversity of answers might 
be quite wide. It also might also have the potential to bring you into conflict with other people. 
One person’s core values statement might be “obey God.” Depending on their view of God, that 
might imply that they think that their neighbor is wrong for not obeying God. Another may think 
that the person in front of them is ignorant for using a holy text like the Bible or Qur’an as the 
basis of their values. A third might think that both of the first two people are being unnecessarily 
judgemental for thinking this about each other, and the first two might think that the third is 
wishy-washy for their attitude. I would argue that such diversity is something to be celebrated, 
but at the same time, it is a major challenge. So we have explored our first question: possible 
ways we can discover our own and others’ core values. Let’s now move to our second question: 
how might such values diversity can benefit us and our world? 
 
Can you think of a time when you have benefitted from encountering someone who believed 
something powerfully at odds with your worldview? It could be about politics, or gender, or 
religion, or race, or class, or another aspect of life in which people invest a great deal of 
meaning. While you think about that I’ll tell you about one moment in my own life. It was the 
beautiful summer of 1987 and having just finished my first year of college I decided to spend 
it...studying ancient Hebrew. When I moved into my dorm room for the summer, my roommate 
turned out to be a charismatic, sharp, funny 20-year-old guy from L.A. who was on his 
university’s varsity baseball team. I thought of myself as a critically-minded reformer, someone 
who would push against the status quo. My roommate seemed the same. He and I ended up in 
great conversations ragging on the president at the time, Ronald Reagan. For the old folks in the 
room, that was the summer of the Iran-Contra hearings. Since we were studying the language of 
the Bible, my roommate also laughed about what we saw as some of the more extreme passages - 
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as when God is portrayed as commanding the Israelites to kill everyone in a city they have just 
taken over. Yikes! Since I knew some things about my roommate, I naturally inferred the rest. I 
was therefore taken aback when he told me that a major reason he was studying Hebrew was his 
interest in becoming a Catholic priest. Now I had been raised Catholic, and the priests I had 
known growing up were nothing like this guy. They were mostly old, serious and seemed part of 
the power structure, not people who would critique it. Also, and most importantly to my 18-year-
old self, they had taken a vow of celibacy. Wait a second! This guy was going to take a vow of 
obedience to one of the oldest hierarchies in the world, and was going to swear never to date 
again? Crazytown! Crazytown, by the way, is the formal academic way of expressing that one’s 
core values system is in conflict with another person’s. Well, I’d like to say I got to know him 
extremely well, we had many heart-to-heart conversations, and we are still friends today. Nah - I 
don’t think I was that brave or focused at that time in my life. But the encounter did benefit me 
by reminding me that not everyone who belongs to a certain faith or who has made certain 
commitments shares all the typical views of others of that faith. 
 
Not only can we benefit individually from belief diversity, our communities can gain as well. 
Consider our own community of St. Andrew’s. As we can see from examining our beautiful, 
evocative, and revealing mural in the dining room, at its founding the St. Andrew’s student body 
was entirely white and male, and assumed to be entirely Christian, heterosexual and cisgendered. 
This is not to say there would not have been differences in people’s personal goals and values in 
the SAS community of the 1930s, but the areas of overlap would have likely have been much 
greater. Today in this room you may choose to identify as a girl, as trans, as African-American or 
Afro-Caribbean or African. You may describe yourself a latinx or Asian or Indian-American or 
Korean. You may think of yourself as gay, bi, pan or questioning. You may be one of many 
flavors of Christian, or atheist or Jewish or agnostic or Muslim or Buddhist. You may identify as 
a white cisgendered Christian American boy, also, and you know what? Seriously, that is also 
awesome and worth celebrating. And if I didn’t get to shout you out, know that I love you too. At 
the same time, our wider world is drawing closer together. Did your great-grandparents grow up 
with people who spoke many different languages, traveled internationally to go to school, or who 
heard regularly about the values and actions of those around the world? It is possible but less 
likely than it is of your generation. This identity diversity is leading us to greater values diversity 
in some ways, and that is exciting and enriching. 
 
So we have explored our first question: possible ways we can discover our own and others’ core 
values. We have investigated our second question: how might such values diversity can benefit 
us and our world? Now we move on to our third question: how we may live together in peace as 
a school, or as a nation, or as a world, while still taking seriously that we may disagree on some 
fundamentals. In responding to this question, I’ll ask us to consider three possible proposals for 
responding to the potential for conflict. 
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Remember the puzzle raised by my interviews of religion teachers in Israel and the Palestinian 
Territories? Many teachers sought above all to teach positive morality, but their students were 
also the very people on the front lines of a deep-seated conflict. Well, I noted something else 
about their teaching practices: very few of these teachers taught about religions other than their 
own. They would talk enthusiastically about teaching the values of Islam, or Judaism, or 
Christianity. When I asked whether they taught about other religions, they frequently explained 
that that was done in another class. For example, a Jewish religion teacher would say that Islam 
was taught in history class. But the Jewish history teacher would tell me that Islam was taught in 
religion class. That leads me to explore our first possible response to values diversity: to learn 
about the other. 
 
Melinda Gates offers one powerful model of learning about the other. Gates is the co-founder 
along with her husband Microsoft founder Bill Gates of the world’s largest private foundation. It 
seeks to improve the health of people across the globe. In her book The Moment of Lift: How 
Empowering Women Changes the World, Gates describes the value of learning about others 
using a wide range of tools. The breadth of her curiosity and the sources of her information are 
remarkable. When discovering new people and their lives, she pursues multiple lines of 
investigation, from face-to-face conversations to big data analysis, from surveys to medical 
studies, and from population graphs to reading literature. With this voracious openness to 
different modes of knowledge, Gates reaches out to learn from people vastly different from 
herself. What she has learned has helped her more effectively serve others, or as Mr. Hutchinson 
speaks of it in our own community service efforts, to “come alongside” of others. For example, 
Gates read studies about the causes of early death around the world, and discovered that lack of 
vaccines was likely the place where intervention could have the most powerful impact. So she 
and her foundation committed themselves to spreading those vaccines. She then began a practice 
of going on listening tours several times every year to talk with people who would be receiving 
these vaccines. In the words of legal activist Bryan Stevenson, Gates seeks to “get proximate.” 
Here Gates picks up the story:  
 

“I was out in the field talking about vaccines, and they were constantly asking me 
for birth control. In rural Africa, the predominant thing that they get is a shot 
every three months. It’s painful and intramuscular, but it’s covert so their 
husbands don’t know about it. They would say, ‘You’re asking me about shots for 
my children. I know about those, I care about them, and they’re in stock. But what 
about my shot? I go to that clinic, I walk ten kilometers, make up an excuse to 
leave my field, take my babies…’ It was a rallying cry. I looked at the data, and I 
knew that contraceptives were in stock, but not the type that women were telling 
me that they wanted. That’s what happens when you listen. I kept wanting to turn 
away, to say, ‘No, let’s keep working on [only] vaccines.’ But eventually as I 
started to learn the history of this field – and how global health has backed away 
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from contraceptives – I knew someone had to take it on. I couldn’t find that 
person. I kept looking for them. And I realized I had to step up and do it.” 

 
 
So the Gates Foundation, led by Melinda Gates, began to fund work supporting contraceptives 
for women. Gates uses learning from many different sources to hone her understanding of the 
values of the other. She engages both with broad data and with personal testimony to determine 
where best to put her time and her energy, and to see the world from a different perspective. I 
would argue that this understanding reduces the chance for intercultural conflict. 
 
Notice also how Gates’ abilities to undertake this work derived directly from the skills we are 
learning in the St. Andrew’s classroom. As a software engineer, she uses her mathematical 
literacy to understand big data and to critically consume and evaluate statistics. She analyzes 
studies from sub-disciplines of biology and chemistry to determine where the most effective 
interventions can be placed. She learns about people’s cultures as we seek to in history and 
religion. She listens and interpret’s people’s stories as we do in our literature classes. Like 
Melinda Gates, we can -- and should -- use every method of inquiry available to us to learn about 
others. We can use numbers, use words, and understand that we don't need to choose between 
them. There is no such thing as "not a math person” or “not an English student.” As we commit 
ourselves to our courses this year, we can envision empowering ourselves to make this first 
move, to learn about others in all different ways to reduce conflict. 
 
The next response I want to propose is to seek out common ground. The best politicians practice 
this habit. They battle each other on various topics, but they also reach out to find areas on which 
they can collaborate. In the United States, Democrats and Republicans have sometimes come 
together to make significant progress. A Senator from Delaware, Chris Coons, has a strong 
record of this kind of work. Recently he co-sponsored a bill with a Republican colleague to 
encourage wealthy colleges to give more scholarships to students in need. This isn’t paying for 
college for all, as some on the left want, and nor is it the pure free market as some of the right 
would argue for. And indeed Coons and the Republican Senator likely disagree on many core 
issues. But they decided they both wanted better access to college for underserved students and 
they worked to make it happen. This same willingness to set aside our conflicting motivations to 
make pragmatic progress is something you might see on a sports team. You are each going all 
out to win, but the reasons could be very different. Maybe one of you really wants to be recruited 
to college, another wants to look good to that person you want to impress, another wants to be a 
great captain, another wants to avoid the coach’s wrath, another simply wants to win, etc. To 
succeed together you don’t actually need to dig down to your core reasons for being on the team. 
So our second of three approaches is to seek our practical common ground and set aside our 
deeper disagreements for the moment. 
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At St. Andrew’s we also do this in our academic life. We seek not to abandon our differences at 
the classroom door, but to be willing to engage despite those differences. We even ask ourselves 
to suspend an assumption of what someone is going to say. When we listen to the argument 
someone around the St. Andrew’s table is presenting, we listen openly and prepare ourselves to 
rethink our own position at least in that moment and for the purposes of that class. What we do in 
class matters, because it prepares us for serving the common good beyond the classroom. 
 
I want to draw our attention to one final approach to living peacefully together despite deep 
differences. We can strive to develop and to practice empathy. In his book The War for 
Kindness: Building Empathy in a Fractured World, psychology and neuroscience professor Jamil 
Zaki writes about ways we can develop the imaginative ability to place ourselves in the shoes of 
others. His studies show fascinating connections and contradictions. For example, Zaki and his 
colleagues first year acting students develop higher levels of empathy over the time of their 
course compared to a control group of students who did not take drama. In another case, those 
who read more novels showed greater concern for others than those who read less fiction. Let me 
ask you - why do you think this might be? Why might taking a drama class, or reading a novel, 
increase your level of concern for others? 
 
A third experiment is interesting, and it reveals ways in which empathy can both hurt and help 
our ability to reach out to others. It turns out that when we are reminded of our affiliation with a 
group, we show greater compassion to members of our group but less to those outside of our 
group. This last one is a compelling story. A lab in London recruited rabid fans of the UK soccer 
team Manchester United. For one group, they had them write about why they loved Man United. 
Then they sent them to another building, telling them to hurry. Along the way the experimenters 
had them encounter one of three actors: one wearing a Liverpool jersey, at the time the most 
hated rivals of Man United, or one wearing a Man United jersey, or one wearing a blank shirt. 
These actors each pretended to twist their ankle and writhe in pain. Having been reminded of 
their love for Man United, the participants offered to help the Man United jersey wearer more 
than the blank jersey wearing, and helped the actor in the Liverpool jersey less often. 
 
Then the London lab repeated the experiment, but with one significant change. Instead of asking 
a group of Manchester United fans to write about their love of their own team, they asked them 
to write about what made soccer such a beautiful game. Prompted in this way, this second group 
helped people in either soccer jersey at the same high rate, and at a higher rate than they helped 
the one in the blank jersey. Think about this study for a second. What do you think would have 
happened if the participants had been asked to write about why they loved humanity? Perhaps 
then the number of Man U fans that stopped to help the injured would have risen, no matter what 
color the shirt of those seeming to be in pain. Through deliberate practice, we can strengthen our 
empathy for others. Whether it is through attentive listening, reading novels, taking drama class, 
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or reminding ourselves of our identification with others, we can increase our ability to feel along 
with those who have some different core values than we do. 
 
Notice how the responses of learning, seeking common ground, and developing empathy push 
beyond generalized admonitions to “be kind” or “do the right thing.” They are specific, testable, 
and falsifiable or verifiable. They are products of careful study. Notice also that in your classes 
you are building the skills to design and critique such experiments. While we may find better and 
more precise ways in the future, I would argue that at the moment these are some of our best 
approaches to helping people of differing beliefs get along. 
 
I am an optimist. I have been lucky enough to have spent time in a variety of different cultures, 
some of which have recently emerged from conflict and some of which descended into conflict 
not long after I left. So I have seen societies clash frequently and people suffer as a result. I have, 
however, also studied history. To spend time listening to the voices of people from ancient 
Persia, or from medieval Europe, or from the early United States, is I would argue to hear that 
suffering from violence was even more common in the past than it is now. As cognitive 
psychologist Steven Pinker argues, “As one becomes aware of the decline of violence, the world 
begins to look different. The past seems less innocent; the present less sinister.” To say this 
another way, in many senses I would argue we are living in the most hopeful time in human 
history, a time in which it is realistic to envision larger and larger groups of people living in 
peace while maintaining sharply different values systems. And while greater peace and harmony 
may be the direction of history, how quickly we progress along that path will affect the life 
fulfillment of billions of people, including ourselves. Indeed, given the massive collective 
challenge of climate change, accelerating the project of productive collaboration may be 
essential to our future. 
 
So we begin our academic journey for the year. Throughout this talk, I hope you have heard 
ways in which the scholars, intellectuals and practitioners we have encountered have used the 
very information and skills you are gathering at St. Andrew’s to take on this essential question. 
We live in a diverse community, one in which our core motivations will have both similarities 
and differences. How this year should we approach each other in a way that allows these 
diversities in moral commitments to be a source of growth and not of conflict? I have sought to 
explore in this talk a series of approaches. We can learn as much as we can about others and the 
world, using our numerical, scientific, narrative and artistic approaches to do so. We can seek 
common ground, focusing more on our shared aims than those that divide us. Finally, we can 
consciously develop our empathy, seeking to inhabit the worldviews of those different from us.  
 
These are just a few possibilities, and I am sure that as a community we can develop even more 
ideas. Specifically I invite any of you who discuss this question further to a chat with cookies 
and milk this Tuesday, September 10th in the Head of School’s common room. But more 
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broadly I look forward to continuing this conversation with you throughout the year. I  encourage 
all of us to continue to ask challenging questions in our classes, like little purple Hannah. How 
do you think we can identify our core values? How can we best benefit from the diversity of 
those values? Most importantly, how can we take seriously that we disagree on some 
fundamentals, and still live together in peace?....Thank you 


